

RSIS Working Paper

The RSIS Working Paper series presents papers in a preliminary form and serves to stimulate comment and discussion. The views expressed are entirely the author's own and not that of the S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies. If you have any comments, please send them to the following email address: iswyseng@ntu.edu.sg.

Unsubscribing

If you no longer want to receive RSIS Working Papers, please click on "<u>Unsubscribe</u>." to be removed from the list.

No. 192

THE KOREAN PENINSULA IN CHINA'S GRAND STRATEGY: CHINA'S ROLE IN DEALING WITH NORTH KOREA'S NUCLEAR QUANDARY

Chung, Chong Wook

S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies

Singapore

8 March 2010

The **S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies** (**RSIS**) was established in January 2007 as an autonomous School within the Nanyang Technological University. **RSIS**' mission is to be a leading research and graduate teaching institution in strategic and international affairs in the Asia-Pacific. To accomplish this mission, **RSIS** will:

- Provide a rigorous professional graduate education in international affairs with a strong practical and area emphasis
- Conduct policy-relevant research in national security, defence and strategic studies, diplomacy and international relations
- Collaborate with like-minded schools of international affairs to form a global network of excellence

Graduate Training in International Affairs

RSIS offers an exacting graduate education in international affairs, taught by an international faculty of leading thinkers and practitioners. The teaching programme consists of the Master of Science (MSc) degrees in Strategic Studies, International Relations, International Political Economy and Asian Studies as well as The Nanyang MBA (International Studies) offered jointly with the Nanyang Business School. The graduate teaching is distinguished by their focus on the Asia-Pacific region, the professional practice of international affairs and the cultivation of academic depth. Over 150 students, the majority from abroad, are enrolled with the School. A small and select Ph.D. programme caters to students whose interests match those of specific faculty members.

Research

Research at **RSIS** is conducted by five constituent Institutes and Centres: the Institute of Defence and Strategic Studies (IDSS), the International Centre for Political Violence and Terrorism Research (ICPVTR), the Centre of Excellence for National Security (CENS), the Centre for Non-Traditional Security (NTS) Studies, and the Temasek Foundation Centre for Trade and Negotiations (TFCTN). The focus of research is on issues relating to the security and stability of the Asia-Pacific region and their implications for Singapore and other countries in the region. The School has three professorships that bring distinguished scholars and practitioners to teach and do research at the School. They are the S. Rajaratnam Professorship in Strategic Studies, the Ngee Ann Kongsi Professorship in International Relations, and the NTUC Professorship in International Economic Relations.

International Collaboration

Collaboration with other Professional Schools of international affairs to form a global network of excellence is a **RSIS** priority. **RSIS** will initiate links with other like-minded schools so as to enrich its research and teaching activities as well as adopt the best practices of successful schools.

ABSTRACT

The unprecedented rise of China raises difficult challenges of double-edged nature to both China and its neighbours in Northeast Asia. The nuclear program of North Korea is an outstanding example. The reform and open policy China has adopted since the late 80s mandated the Beijing government to adopt a policy of active engagement with its former adversaries, straining its ties with the former allies like North Korea. Pyongyang's persistent efforts for a nuclear option may represent a hedging strategy against the changing security environment, but for China, it creates multiple predicaments including the management of its relations with the US, Japan and South Korea. The proactive role China has been playing in the process of the multi-lateral negotiation for a peaceful resolution of the nuclear quandary, particularly the Six-Party Talks, is an interesting case with important lessons to learn. This working paper argues that China's increasingly active role in the multi-lateral efforts to resolve the North Korean nuclear issue has proceeded in tandem with its grand strategy of engaging in regional and global governance as a responsible stakeholder. Also, by examining the problems China confronted in the process, the paper intends to demonstrate the limitations in China's role to promote stable security environment in the region.

Chung, Chong Wook is currently a visiting professor at RSIS, NTU with experiences in both the university and the government in South Korea. He has long taught at Seoul National University as a professor of international relations before he joined the Kim Young Sam administration as the senior secretary for national security and foreign policy (the national security advisor) in the early 90s. After two years in the office of the president during which he managed the first North Korean nuclear crisis, he went to Beijing to work as Korean ambassador to China for two and half

years in the late 90s. During his ambassadorial tenure in Beijing he witnessed such historic events as the death of Deng Xiaoping and the return of Hong Kong to China. He also successfully negotiated for the defection of a high ranking North Korean official, Hwang Jangyop, to Seoul via Beijing and Manila, an extremely delicate issue involving China and two Koreas.

Academically, he is interested in international politics of East Asia, inter-Korean relations, Chinese domestic and foreign policies, domestic and foreign policies of North and South Korea, and regionalism in Northeast Asia. While teaching at Seoul National University, he served as the director of its Center for International Studies and as the president of the Korean Association for Socialist System. Also, he was a senior member of the Presidential Commission on the 21st Century, a blue-ribbon government committee to chart the vision for the 21st century for Republic of Korea, and advisors to Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Ministry of Unification, and Ministry of National Defense.

He has published articles in *International Journal of Korean Studies* (International Association of Korean Studies, Washington, D.C.), *Korea and World Affairs* (Institute of Peace and Unification of Korea, Seoul), *Journal of Northeast Asian Studies* (George Washington University), Center for Korea Studies, University of California, Berkeley (monograph series on North Korean studies), and Keck Center for International and Strategic Studies at Claremont McKenna College (monograph series in international and area studies). He taught at Yale, American University, George Washington University, Claremont McKenna College (Freeman visiting professor), Ajou University (distinguished professor), and the Graduate School of International Studies, Seoul National University. He earned academic degrees from Seoul National University (BA in international Relations) and Yale University (Ph.D. in political science).

THE KOREAN PENINSULA IN CHINA'S GRAND STRATEGY:
CHINA'S ROLE IN DEALING WITH NORTH KOREA'S NUCLEAR QUANDARY

(1) INTRODUCTION

The strategic dynamics between the People's Republic of China (PRC) and the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) are unique. The bond once touted as that of teeth and lips, one cemented in blood of the 1950 vintage of the Korean War, no longer exists. The Treaty of Friendship, Cooperation and Mutual Assistance signed in 1961 is still valid, but much of the comradeship that went into the treaty has evaporated. Also, the ideological fabrics that bound the two together have eroded beyond recognition. China vigorously pursuing the reform and open policy has embraced the outside world as a respectable and responsible power while North Korea has gone a very different way guided by the Juche ideology and the military first policy, a prescription for international isolation and economic decay. Indeed, North Korea is an outstanding example of a failing state whereas China represents a rare case of successful transformation from a Marxist-Leninist state to a developmental authoritarian system. But despite all these changes and contrasts, still the two countries maintain a close relationship. This relationship refuses easy characterization. It is not a typical client-patron relationship, as the client seems to defy the patron in a frequency and manner that is hard to find in other relations. And the patron continues to support the client even though the latter's behaviours expose the former to considerable strategic risks and political predicaments.

For China, among the manifold risks and predicaments North Korea typifies, the nuclear issue may be the most troublesome. The confrontational posture North Korea has exhibited in rejecting the repeated demands by the international community for transparency of its nuclear programme has turned into a considerable strategic burden on China. China is apprehensive that Pyongyang's tactics might lead to an irreparable rupture of peace and stability in the Korean peninsula. The predicaments are not limited to Pyongyang's obtaining a WMD capability. The concern with potential transfer of the North's WMD capability and technology to the other states and non-

state terrorist groups could put China in serious conflict with countries like the U.S. Also, China is disturbed by the prospect that North Korea's becoming a nuclear weapons state might induce a regional nuclear arms race involving Japan, South Korea, and possibly Taiwan. This may be a worst-case scenario. But beyond the near-term feasibility of this scenario, North Korea's nuclear ambition undeniably presents a daunting challenge to China's grand strategy the core concept of which is to reassure the extant major powers of the world including the U.S. of the peaceful intentions and benefits of its unprecedented rise. How to handle this challenge may serve as a test of China's diplomatic dexterity.

This article intends to show that China's involvement in the bi-lateral and multi-lateral efforts to resolve North Korea's nuclear problem has proceeded in congruence with its strategy of peaceful development (*heping fazan*) and good neighbourly policy (*mulin youhao zhengce*). Also, by analysing the hurdles and challenges China has confronted in tackling Pyongyang's nuclear quandary, this paper hopes to demonstrate the limits and potentials of China's role in maintaining and promoting peace and stability in the Korean peninsula and beyond. This will have considerable implications for assessing the strategic dynamics China's rise has created in the region.²

The paper will proceed in the following way. First, it will describe China's relations with the Republic of Korea (ROK) and the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) since its diplomatic normalization with the ROK. The purpose of this section will be to examine the impacts of the PRC-ROK normalization on the PRC-DPRK relations and on China's engagement with the DPRK in resolving the nuclear problem.

-

¹ After the May 2009 nuclear test by North Korea, many newspapers in South Korea carried articles on the possible nuclear arms race in Northeast Asia. Many argued that South Korea should consider a non-military nuclear reprocessing capability. See *Weekly Chosun*, 12 January, 2010. Also, a former senior official, Oh Wonchul, recently testified that he was in charge of a secret nuclear weapons development programme during the Park Chung Hee administration in the 1970s. See *Monthly Chosun*, September 2009. On the Taiwanese case, Kalyan Kemburi, "A Taiwanese nuclear revival", *The Bulletin of Atomic Scientists*, March/April 2009. On Japan, see Llewelyn Hughes, "Why Japan Will Not Go Nuclear (Yet): International and Domestic Constraints on the Nuclearization of Japan", *International Security*, Vol. 31, No. 4 (Spring 2007), 67–96. The author stresses that despite the negative public opinions "the door to independent nuclearization remains ajar", p. 69.

² Some of the observations noted here reflect my own experiences when I worked in the Kim Young Sam administration of the ROK during 1993–98, first as Senior Secretary for National Security and Foreign Policy and later as the ROK Ambassador to the PRC.

I will argue that the repercussions of the Sino-ROK normalization were more serious than Beijing expected and that this, along with other factors, imposed considerable restraints on its attempts to play a constructive role with respect to the DPRK's nuclear issue. Second, the paper will re-construct in some details how North Korea's nuclear problem started and how it evolved in the 1990s. This will be important in understanding the continuities and changes of the strategic goals and the negotiation tactics North Korea pursued later on. My argument will be that Pyongyang's goals and tactics during the first phase of the nuclear crisis were consistent with those in the second phase, including the North's pursuance of nuclear weapons option. One reason for this was that Kim Jong-il was in charge in both the first and second phase. Third, the paper will analyse the more recent developments surrounding Pyongyang's nuclear ambition that began in late 2002 and still continues. Here, the emphasis will be on China's changing roles, its motivations and its contributions in dealing with the nuclear conundrum of its immediate neighbour. In the concluding section, the paper will make some suggestions concerning the future of the Korean peninsula, the nuclear programme in particular, and China's role in it.

(2) DIPLOMATIC NORMALIZATION AND SINO-DPRK RELATIONS

Despite the efforts China had so meticulously and painstakingly exerted prior to the normalization, China's decision to establish diplomatic relations with South Korea was extremely difficult for North Korea to accommodate. How difficult it was for the North to live with the decision is well described in the memoir written by Qian Qichen, Minister of Foreign Affairs, who as a special envoy of President Hu Jintao flew to Pyongyang to meet Kim Il-song face to face and inform him of the coming announcement of the diplomatic normalization.³ That was in July 1992, about a month before the normalization became official. According to Qian, Kim carefully listened to the oral message from President Hu. When he had finished, with the reassurance of China's continuous and unfailing support of North Korea, Kim said a few words of appreciation and left. The meeting he had that day was "the shortest of all meetings President Kim Il-song had had with a Chinese delegation". After the meeting, "the DPRK did not give a banquet in our honour, contrary to what it had

³ Qian Qichen, *Ten Episodes in China's Diplomacy*, HarperCollins Publishers, 2005, chap. 5, "The Road to Seoul".

always done in the past".⁴ Qian was not the first Chinese senior official to meet Kim and talk to him about the normalization. Earlier, such high ranking Chinese leaders like Li Peng, the premier, in April 1991, and Yang Shangkun, the state president, in April 1992, went to Pyongyang to warn Kim that the normalization was inevitable and would come before long. Of course, the Chinese government did not expect Pyongyang to welcome its decision, but hoped that the reactions would not be harsh. It was wrong. After the normalization, the exchange of visits by the top leaders of two governments came to a complete stop. Kim Il-song who came to China either on official visits or on unofficial "internal" trips once a year on the average in the past never set his foot on China again until he suddenly passed away two years later.⁵ Obviously, Kim was deeply disappointed and felt abandoned, if not betrayed by China. How can one explain this? I believe the answer may lie in the personal attachments Kim had towards China and the circumstances under which the normalization came.

For Kim Il-song, China had a special meaning. China was like a second home for Kim as he had spent much of his young and adult years in China's northeastern region near the Chinese border with Korea. It was there that the young Kim, probably a member of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) during the 1930s, led a small group of anti-Japanese guerrilla fighters composed of both Koreans and Chinese, earning a reputation as a future leader. His Chinese as he learnt the language while attending school in China was fluent enough to converse with the Chinese leaders like Mao Zedong, Zhou Enlai and Deng Xiaoping without interpreters. During the Korean War, which he started with Stalin's blessing, it was the Chinese and not the Russians who came to save him from total military defeat. Later on, Pyongyang's relations with Beijing were strained when the Sino-Soviet disputes forced Kim to walk on a tight rope between his two major communist allies and also during the Cultural Revolution in China when the red guards attacked Kim as a fascist revisionist. But overall, Kim always felt special attachment and close to China.

⁴ Qian Qichen, Ten Episodes in Chinese Diplomacy, p. 124; in the Chinese edition, p. 158–9.

⁵ Li Chongsuk, Bukhan ga Junggug (North Korea and China), 2000.

⁶ About Kim Il-song's CCP membership, see Pak Dong-un, "Bukhan gongsandang", Asiayungu, Vol. 15 (September 1964), Korea University.

⁷ Suh Dae-sook, *Kim Il Sung: A Biography*, University of Hawaii Press, 1989. Also, Suh Dae-sook, *Hyundae bukhan jidoja: kim ilsong ga kim jongil*, Eulyoomunhasha, 2000, pp. 32–52.

The other reason was the timing as much as the fact of the normalization. The fall of the communist states in Eastern Europe and the collapse of the Soviet Union left China the only country Pyongyang could depend on for political and economic support. Seoul already established diplomatic ties with the Soviet Union and East European countries, deepening Pyongyang's international isolation and economic hardship. North Korea's domestic situation was equally gloomy. In the early 1990s it was about to experience the worst agricultural disaster for several years to come in what later was known as "the arduous march", i.e. years of famine when numerous people, some estimates put the number to 3,000,000, reportedly died of starvation. This, along with other mistakes like the huge wasteful investment in hosting the International Youth Games in 1989, the North Korean version of the 1988 Seoul Olympic Games, pushed its economy to the brink of total breakdown.

It took eight years before the high level exchange resumed between China and North Korea. Kim Jong-il, Chairman of the National Defense Commission, now the highest ruling body in North Korea under the new constitution revised in 1998, visited China in May 2000. Since then, Kim travelled to China three more times, in January 2001, in April 2004, and in January 2006. On the Chinese side, President Jiang Zemin returned the visit to Pyongyang in September 2001. Also Hu Jintao, the new president of the PRC and the general-secretary of the Chinese Communist Party, paid an official visit to North Korea in 2005. With the resumption of high-level visits, the bi-lateral trade increased significantly. Pyongyang's imports from China were \$329 million in 1999 whereas in 2003 it jumped up to \$628 million. The sharp upward trends continued in the following years with \$799 million in 2004, \$1,081 million in 2005, \$1,232 million in 2006, \$1,393 million in 2007, and \$2,033 million in 2008. In 2008, China alone provided North Korea with over 40 per cent of the commodities North Korea imported. In energy, Chinese assistance was of absolute significance, over 90 per cent of what the North needed. Besides, China provided anywhere

⁸ On China's relations with the two Koreas, see Lee Chae-Jin, *China and Korea: Dynamic Relations*, The Hoover Institution, 1996, chap. 2; Scott Snyder, *China's Rise and the Two Koreas: Politics, Economics, Security*, Lynne Rienner, 2009; Jae Ho Chung, *Between Ally and Partner: Korea-China Relations and the United States*, Columbia University Press, 2007

⁹ Nichllas Eberstadt, *The North Korean Economy: Between Crisis & Catastrophe*, Transaction Publishers, 2007; Stephan Haggard and Marcus Noland, *Famine in North Korea: Markets, Aid, and Reform, Columbia University Press, 2007*, Part. 1.

¹⁰ Dick K. Nanto and Emma Chanlett-Avery, *The North Korean Economy: Leverage and Policy Analysis*, CRS Report for Congress, 26 August 2008, p. 25.

between 300,000 and 500,000 tons of grain to North Korea every year. This amounted to 30–50 per cent of North Korea's annual grain shortage. There is other evidence one can cite to show how close the relationship between Beijing and Pyongyang had become.¹¹

All these notwithstanding, the bi-lateral ties between the two were not like what they had been in the past. Certainly, the memory of being abandoned by its only ally at a time of utmost deprivation was not easily forgotten. Also, there were other developments subsequent to the PRC-ROK normalization that transformed the basis of the PRC-DPRK ties. These included the changes in China's domestic and foreign policies, its rapidly increasing security cooperation with the U.S. and the unprecedented expansion of cooperative ties with Seoul. By the time the second nuclear crisis of North Korea erupted in 2002, the relationship between Beijing and Pyongyang, although close, friendly and did reveal many incidences of unusual cooperation, was no longer special as it once was. It appeared to have become what some Chinese scholars described as a normal relationship between two neighbours: close but also increasingly driven by somewhat detached calculations of one's strategic interests. This was evident in the differences in the roles China played and the contributions it made during the two nuclear crises. To understand these differences, a close look at the first nuclear crisis will be helpful.

(3) THE FIRST PHASE

North Korea's nuclear programme became a subject of intense international concern in March 1993 when Pyongyang declared its intention to withdraw from the Non-proliferation Treaty (NPT). At the core of the dispute was the request by the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) for special inspection over two sites in North Korea's nuclear research complex in Yongbyon. The IAEA inspectors who did the on-site checks at the Yongbyon facilities came to question the validity of the

¹¹ For instance, see Scott Snyder, *China's Rise and the Two Koreas: Politics, Economics, Security*, Lynne Rienner, 2009, chap. 5.

¹² About the growing cooperation between China and the ROK, see Chae-Jin Lee, *China and Korea: Dynamic Relations*, Hoover Institution, 1996; Scott Snyder, *China's Rise and the Two Koreas*, chap. 2; Samuel S. Kim, *The Two Koreas and the Great Powers*, Cambridge, 2006, chap. 2.

initial reports Pyongyang had submitted to the agency.

There were many suspicions. For instance, the reprocessing facility was too big for the purpose of scientific experimentation the North claimed it was being built for and being partially operated. Also, the inspectors could not see the power grids, which would be essential as the North explained the facilities were to generate electricity rather than to make bombs. They were particularly disturbed by the result of the random sampling which contradicted the North's explanation that it reprocessed only one time to get a small amount, less than one kilogram, of fissile material. This amount would have no military significance as it would require around five to seven kilograms of plutonium to make one bomb. Contrary to the North's claim, the test result on the sample, along with the close scrutiny of the reactor's operational records, indicated that the North could have separated enough plutonium for up to one and half bombs.¹³

The IAEA board of governors met to discuss the situation and adopted a resolution demanding North Korea to accept a special inspection. Pyongyang's response was to withdraw from the NPT on 12 March, 1993 shortly before the deadline for the special inspection. The NPT regulations required a 90-day grace period before the declaration of withdrawal became effective. A series of bi-lateral contacts in New York between the U.S. and the DPRK led to an agreement to hold negotiations between the two while Pyongyang "suspended" its decision to withdraw. It was in mid-June of 1993, just a few days before the grace period expired. This allowed North Korea technically to remain a member of the NPT. The subsequent negotiations were extremely rough and on several occasions came close to the point of complete breakdown. The U.S. pursued multiple goals. One was to assure Pyongyang remain in the NPT. The U.S. also demanded that North Korea as a signatory to the Declaration on Denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula with the ROK respect its commitments, accommodate the

On the first phase of the nuclear crisis, see Chae-Jin Lee, A Troubled Peace: U.S. Policy and the Two Koreas, Johns Hopkins University Press, 2006. Joel S. Wit, Daniel B. Poneman and Robert L. Gallucci, Going Critical: The First North Korean Nuclear Crisis, Brookings Institution Press, 2004. Michael J. Mazarr, North Korea and the Bomb: A Case Study in Nonproliferation, St. Martin's Press, 1995. Selig Harrison, Korea Endgame: A Strategy for Reunification and U.S. Disengagement, Princeton University Press, 2002, chap. 16–18. Leon Segal, Disarming Strangers: Nuclear Diplomacy with North Korea, Princeton University Press, 1996.

full IAEA inspection regime including the one over the two suspected sites and ultimately give up all of its nuclear-related activities. In return, the U.S. along with its allies like South Korea and Japan would provide Pyongyang with two light water reactors (LWR), which were not proliferation-proven but more proliferation-resistant than the graphite-moderated 5-MWe reactor. North Korea was also to obtain military, economic and political quid pro quo including the promise of non-aggression, energy assistance of half a million tons of heavy fuel oil each year until one of the two LWRs commences to generate electricity, and the normalization of diplomatic relations with the U.S.

The tactics North Korea employed in the negotiation was a triplet of threat, i.e. the threat to withdraw from the NPT, the threat to drive a wedge between the U.S. and the ROK, and the threat to reopen the nuclear facilities to reprocess the fuel rods for military purposes. In particular, Pyongyang's insistence on the exclusion of South Korea from the negotiation table was persistent and often created awkward and tense moments between Washington and Seoul. When the negotiation began, there was a tacit agreement between Washington and Seoul that although the official negotiation was between the U.S. and the DPRK, the de facto mode of negotiation would be a three-way consultation with the ROK participating as an unnamed third party. Yet, once the negotiation began in Geneva, North Korea took advantage of each and every opportunity to extract concessions from the U.S. while driving a wedge between Washington and Seoul. Indeed, at one point, as the negotiation broke down over the issue of the exchange of special envoy between Seoul and Pyongyang, the prospect of a serious military conflict in the Korean peninsula became real.

It was in the spring of 1994. Pyongyang threatened to set Seoul on a sea of fire. It also asked the IAEA inspectors to leave North Korea, and in the absence of the IAEA monitors began to unilaterally unload the 8,000 spent fuel rods from the 5-MWe reactor. The speed of the unloading far surpassed the expectation of the IAEA experts in Vienna. The IAEA especially worried about the loss of critical information essential for the verification of the past nuclear activities of North Korea. Hans Blix, the IAEA secretary-general, made repeated warnings that North Korea was fast approaching the critical point beyond which the technical verification of its past nuclear activities would be impossible. Pyongyang did not blink and the IAEA

decided to send the matter to the UN Security Council. With the IAEA referring the case to the UN Security Council, the U.S. which long considered the unilateral unloading of the spent fuel rods a redline for shifting its policy from negotiation to a sanction-based approach began to make preparations for a contingency plan. That plan was focused on an aerial surgical strike of the key nuclear installations in Yongbyon. As William Perry, the U.S. Secretary of Defense, later recalled, the U.S. and the ROK were dangerously close to a war with North Korea.

Fortunately, the danger was aborted by the last-minute trip former U.S. President Jimmy Carter made to Pyongyang in mid-June. Taking advantage of the long-standing invitation from Kim Il-song to visit North Korea, President Carter embarked on a trip to Pyongyang and meeting his host tried to talk him out of the crisis. Probably, what the former U.S. president did was to tell Kim Il-song face to face what the U.S. military leaders were planning to do, that a surgical strike was a real possibility, and why he should not start a war. Obviously, Kim trusted Carter, who, as the 39th President of the United States in the late 1970s, tried to reduce and eventually pull U.S. forces out of South Korea. For this, he was long regarded as a friend of North Korea. At any rate, Kim decided to permit the IAEA inspectors to return to Yongbyon and have North Korean negotiators return to Geneva to resume the negotiation. ¹⁶ Kim also concurred to the proposal by President Kim Young Sam of South Korea to hold a summit between the two Korean presidents. Carter, before proceeding to Pyongyang, met the South Korean president in Seoul who asked him to relay his proposal for the inter-Korean summit to Kim Il-song. Carter did and Kim Il-song accepted it without conditions. It was a turning point, perhaps a historic breakthrough for both the nuclear negotiation and the inter-Korean relations. Why did Kim Il-song agree to this drastic turn of events?

I believe Kim Il-song made the decision because he did not know how serious the situation had become, as he was not in direct charge of the confrontational policy Pyongyang had pursued. The decision to confront the U.S. was made by Kim Jong-il

¹⁴ See Going Critical, chap. 5–7. Chae-Jin Lee, A Troubled Peace, chap. 5.

¹⁵ William Perry, *The Preventive Diplomacy*. Conversation with the author, May 1995.

¹⁶ Marion V. Creekmore, Jr., A Moment of Crisis: Jimmy Carter, The Power of A Peacemaker and North Korea's Nuclear Ambitions, Public Affairs, 2006.

who had controlled the entire military forces of the DPRK as the supreme commander of the Korean People's Army, a position he assumed in 1992. He was also in direct charge of his country's nuclear weapons programme in his capacity as the vice chairman of the National Defense Commission. His father was the chairman of the Commission, but beginning in 1990 if not earlier, the senior Kim had delegated the power to his son. So, when Kim Il-song learnt of the seriousness of the situation, he decided to step in and using the meeting with Carter managed to make an exit.

Of course, I do not have direct evidence to support it. But a few circumstantial evidences seem to be worth mentioning. First, Carter said that in meeting with Kim he had the impression that Kim did not seem to know that the IAEA monitors had been expelled. As this incidence, the expulsion of the IAEA inspectors, was the most crucial event that triggered the whole escalatory process, it may suggest that Kim was kept in the dark as to what was exactly going on and how seriously the situation had gotten. It may be in this context that Kim told Carter that he did not understand why the situation had become so bad. Also, at the time when the first nuclear crisis began, there were reports, although not confirmed, that Kim Jong-il did not report to his father what had exactly been going on. Certainly, this should have been, if true, out of a filial consideration of his father's health, rather than to usurp the power from the father. Already by that time Kim II-song had his son take over the direct management of the Party, the government and the military so that there was no need for the son to usurp the power.

Now, as to the role of China during the first phase, I believe it was minimal. There were several reasons for this. One was China's own domestic political situation. In the wake of the Tiananmen crackdown in June 1989, the leadership in Beijing still remained divided over the policies towards the West. Jiang Zemin and his fellow third generation leaders who officially came to power at the 14th Party Congress in October 1992 tried to maintain a balance between the liberals and the conservatives. For instance, Li Peng who had considerable followings within the conservative groups in

Leon Segal, *Disarming Strangers: Nuclear Diplomacy with North Korea*, Princeton University Press, 1996, pp. 155–162. According to Segal, Kim Il-song did not seem to know that the IAEA inspectors were expelled. Later, according to Dick Christenson who interpreted for Carter, "Kim had asked his advisers for clarification on that point". Also, Kang Suk-joo in separate meetings with Carter said many things that contradicted Kim's earlier remarks.

the party and the military retained his position as the premier of the state council, second only to Jiang Zemin both in the official ranking and influence. Also, the sanctions the West imposed on China remained in effect. Reflecting this and other factors, China's foreign policy at the time was largely defensive, passive, and much suspicious of the West. Many in China believed that the West was trying to contain it from outside while simultaneously trying to undermine it from within. The debate in the West on China's threat began to surface at around this time. These along with the worsening bilateral relations between Beijing and Pyongyang in the wake of the PRC-ROK normalization, made any expectation of China's active role in the first phase unrealistic.

The U.S. did try to solicit China's support like when adopting a resolution either at the IAEA board meetings or during the UN Security Council deliberations. President Clinton called President Jiang a few times as Secretary Christopher often did his Chinese counterpart Qian Qichen to ask the latter's cooperation.²⁰ But during the first phase the negotiation was primarily between the U.S. and the DPRK. In fact, most of the time North Korea did not inform Beijing of what was going on, much less consult it. Often Chinese officials learnt what had transpired in Geneva between the U.S. and the DPRK from either Washington or Seoul. When the IAEA board of governors' meetings were held in Vienna or when the UN Security Council met in New York to discuss North Korea's non-compliance, China did urge non-coercive measures but when it came to casting the ballots it voted for abstention, not objection as Pyongyang would have preferred. Indeed, Chinese officials often complained in private that North Korea was not listening to China just as the North Koreans often said they could not trust China.

4) THE SECOND PHASE AND CHINA'S ROLE

The second crisis began in October 2002 over the suspicion that North Korea, in contravention of the commitments it had given to the U.S. and to the ROK, attempted

¹⁸ See Joseph Fewsmith, *China since Tiananmen*, Cambridge University Press, 2008 edition, chap. 5–6.

Robert G. Sutter, *Chinese Foreign Relations: Power and Policy since the Cold War*, Rowman & Littlefield, 2008, chap. 6; James Mann, *About Face*, Vintage, 2000, chap. 10.
²⁰ *Going Critical*, pp. 152–6. Here, the authors also cite China's role to help North Korea.

to secretly develop nuclear weapons through the highly enriched uranium (HEU) programme. As the tension rose, China made a swift and decisive intervention. At first, the test China confronted looked something like one of protocol: how many participants should gather at the negotiation and how the seating arrangement should be made. As the meeting began, however, the test turned out to be much more than a procedural matter. China soon realized that a compromise between Pyongyang's insistence on a bi-lateral meeting with Washington and the U.S. preference for a multi-lateral forum was extremely difficult because the positions of the two sides appeared almost non-negotiable.²¹ There were good reasons for this. On the other hand, North Korea had different packages of reward it planned to obtain from the individual countries in the Six-Party Talks. From Japan, for instance, North Korea planned to get a huge sum of monetary compensation, reportedly over \$10 billion, in return for diplomatic normalization. With the U.S. its game plan was to ask for a series of political and military concessions including a pledge of non-aggression, full diplomatic relations, and a peace treaty that would presumably be followed by the withdrawal of the U.S. forces from South Korea, its long-standing goal. Without doubt, a multi-lateral negotiation would weaken, if not destroy, this game plan Pyongyang had. During the first phase, it had successfully established a precedent of negotiating only with the U.S. The involvement of South Korea was adamantly opposed even at the risk of a war. And indeed it succeeded in concluding an agreement only with the U.S. After the signing of the Geneva Agreed Framework, North Korea bragged about it as a great diplomatic triumph. North Korea was on a par with the U.S. negotiating on an equal footing and often even on a higher ground. This was something North Korea remembered with pride.

The U.S., on the other hand, preferred a multi-lateral forum for reasons of its own. One was the legacy of the electoral politics. During the presidential campaign Bush criticized Clinton for excessive concessions to North Korea on a bi-lateral negotiation. Bush's assessment of the Geneva Agreed Framework was so negative that his policy towards North Korea was once depicted as anything but Clinton (ABC). Furthermore, Bush personally had a strong aversion of North Korea as an oppressive regime, a

²¹ The sources for the discussions here on the second phase of the nuclear crisis are Chae-Jin Lee, *A Troubled Peace*, chap. 6, pp. 219–256 esp.; Charles L. Pritchard, *Failed Diplomacy: The Tragic Story of How North Korea Got the Bomb*, Brookings Institution Press, 2007.

rogue state and the axis of evil. That image was genuine as it reflected his visceral belief, which became reinforced by the traumatic experience of the terrorist attack in September 2001. To him, talking to North Korea bi-laterally after the 9/11 tragedy was like embracing an evil which had just committed a terrible horror. At least, that was where he seemed to have agreed with the neoconservative leaders like Vice President Dick Cheney and Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld. This explains why James Kelly, the Assistant Secretary of State for East Asia and Pacific Affairs was sent to Pyongyang with a straight jacket on him: no rights to speak, only the duty to hear what the North had to say. It was like Kelly being sent there not as an envoy to start a negotiation but on an impossible mission to accept the surrender of the enemy. In that sense, Kelly's mission to Pyongyang signalled an inauspicious beginning of the Six-Party Talks.

China did its best to organize the first meeting after Kelly's visit to Pyongyang and the subsequent chain of events. This chain of events that followed each other in a rapid succession included the announcements by Pyongyang of its withdrawal from the NPT, the expulsion of the IAEA inspectors from Yongbyon, the declaration of the Geneva Agreed Framework null and void, and the decision to re-activate the reactor and the reprocessing facility. As the escalatory cycle began, China dispatched Qian Qichen, its most eminent senior diplomat, to persuade North Korea to come forward to the negotiation table. Pyongyang insisted on a bi-lateral talk with the U.S. while Washington already informed Beijing that only the Six-Party Talks would be the appropriate format. Both sides were not willing to give in. The compromise Beijing suggested to Pyongyang was a three-way talk, with China participating as a third party but only to make it appear as something more than a purely bi-lateral encounter. When Pyongyang put out strong resistance even to this idea, then Beijing resorted to a measure of unusual type: shutting off the oil pipeline for three days excusing this for a mechanical failure; a Chinese way of wielding hard power in a soft way. Apparently it hit Pyongyang where it hurt most. Pyongyang reluctantly agreed to the three-way meeting with the understanding that the format of three would mainly be for the purpose of picture taking and that the actual negotiation would be between Pyongyang

²² Failed Diplomacy, chap. 2.

The three-way meeting finally held in April 2002, however, was a non-starter. The Bush administration was inimical to the idea of sitting with North Korea alone. China continued to persuade, and pressure North Korea to comply with the Six-Party Talks. Little is known what China exactly did to make North Korea accept the Six-Party Talks. Probably, China offered North Korea considerable amount of economic assistance along with the promise that even in the Six-Party Talks ample occasions would exist for bi-lateral dialogue. Whatever it was, we know that North Korea, four months after the second abortive three-way talks, changed its mind and agreed to the Six-Party Talks, which formally met in August. This episode is a telling example of how hard China had tried to realize the multi-lateral meeting and how rough the road ahead could be. For China, the frustration it experienced in the first few months in the spring of 2003 was only the beginning of what would subsequently follow. Much more difficult challenges were in the making.

The agenda of the Six-Party Talks was more numerous and complex than it was in the first phase. In the first phase, the agenda was largely limited to the three major issues: to find out how much fissile material North Korea had obtained by re-processing the spent fuel from the 5-MWe reactor; to freeze the operation of the nuclear-related facilities in Yongbyon with the 8,000 spent fuel rods temporarily stored in the pond until they were eventually shipped out of North Korea; and stopping the construction of the 50-MWe reactor in Yongbyon and 200-MWe reactor in Taechon. There was no serious chance that North Korea had manufactured nuclear bombs as the fissile material in its hand was too small in amount and no nuclear tests had been conducted. But in the second phase, the issues on the agenda included the uranium programme, the weapons as well as the plutonium programme. Also, there were the issues of the declaration and the verification: North Korea should make correct and complete declaration on the past operation of the nuclear facilities and the amount of the fissile material in its possession; these were then to be verified through scientific methods to confirm their accuracy. And before all these issues could be put on the table for serious negotiation, the priority task would be to have North Korea shut down and

²³ According to Pritchard, Qian first proposed a Five-Party Talks to Pyongyang, and when it rejected the idea, he made a revised proposal of the Three-Party Talks, p. 62.

freeze the operation of all nuclear facilities subject to the IAEA inspection. The negotiation strategy the U.S. agreed with the other participants of the Six-Party Talks was to proceed in three phases: First to shut down and freeze the facilities, then to disable, and finally dismantle them. At each of these three phases, there had to be agreements on the details and appropriate quid pro quo: the compensations to be granted to North Korea. Indeed, the tasks of the Six-Party Talks, and for China as the chairman of the Talks, were overwhelming.

The progress was difficult and uneven. North Korea strongly objected to placing the issue of its uranium programme on the negotiation table.²⁴ It took more than five years and five rounds of on-again off-again negotiation before the agreement on disabling the facilities could begin serious implementation in October 2008. But even then Pyongyang's strenuous opposition forced these disablement activities confined only to the facilities in Yongbyon: the uranium facilities as well as the weapons and the fissile material were not to be subjected to either the declaration or the verification. Worse yet, whenever an agreement was reached, new obstacles surfaced delaying or interrupting the implementation. Some of these obstacles were unexpected but many were not necessarily so as the agreements with unresolved ambiguities had been rushed and pushed through "to sustain the momentum of the negotiation". Later, these ambiguities re-emerged, and the familiar pattern of mutual accusations, stonewalling, interruption and re-opening of negotiation repeated. For instance, when the joint statement on the principles of comprehensive resolution was announced on 19 September 2005, the issue of the illicit financial transaction involving North Korea, the Banco Delta Asia issue, obstructed the progress for nearly two years.²⁵ Another example is the provision of the LWR. The timing of the delivery of the LWR was sensitive and important since it was to be sequenced with many other key actions the participants would take. This was the case in the first phase. The Geneva Agreed Framework stipulated that the core part of the LWR would be delivered after the special inspection. But ambiguity remained as to the exact time. The U.S. insisted that special inspection should commence before the installation of the core part, while North Korea argued special inspection would be permitted only when the work of

-

For the Six-Party Talks, Shirly A. Kan, China and Proliferation of Weapons of Mass Destruction and Missiles: Policy Issues, Congressional Research Service, 27 July 2009.
 Ibid., pp. 24–39.

installing the core part began. North Korea took advantage of this ambiguity to delay the special inspection until the framework itself was finally thrown out over the uranium programme. Similarly in the second phase, after a long prolonged negotiation, an agreement was reached in September 2005 that the provision of the LWR would be discussed at "an appropriate time", again a vague expression dictated by the disagreement between the U.S. and the DPRK. When the joint statement was announced, Pyongyang immediately argued that the "appropriate time" should be before the verification, directly contradicting the U.S.'s explanation to the contrary. North Korea's move might very well be in anticipation of future negotiation, but the agreement, having been rushed against time, did contain ambiguities Pyongyang later raised objections to. It was like the U.S. and the DPRK first agreed only to disagree later. All these may sound like unnecessary hassles over trivialities. But these were what had taken so long to agree and later impeded the progress in the Six-Party Talks.

Of course, the achievements of the Six-Party Talks are not insignificant. First, it did produce a number of agreements including the confirmation by North Korea and other participants of their commitments towards the eventual goal of the complete and verifiable denuclearization of the Korean peninsula. Future negotiations over the specifics may stall, but this confirmation to the complete and verifiable denuclearization will serve as a roadmap for future negotiations too. Second, the transparency over the North Korean nuclear programme has considerably been enhanced. It is the case especially with respect to the Yongbyon facilities. For instance, North Korea in May 2008 has turned over to the U.S. the document, some 18,000 pages, of the history of the operation of these facilities since 1987.²⁷ This document will be valuable in determining the accuracy, or lack of it, of Pyongyang's claim of their nuclear activities in Yongbyon. Third, the Six-Party Talks succeeded in partially disabling the three core facilities in Yongbyon including the 5-MWe reactor, the re-processing unit and the fuel fabrication plant. These facilities were disabled, up to 80-90 per cent of their capacities. The most dramatic moment for the Six-Party Talks came when North Korea blew off the cooling tower at Yongbyon on 27 June 2008. This might well be a visual event, but at the same time it was symbolic of what

²⁶ U.S. State Department, "U.S.-DPRK Agreement on Denuclearization Verification Measures" *ibid.*, p. 39.

²⁷ Yonhap News, Seoul, 4 July 2008; Shirly Kan, China and Proliferation of Weapons of Mass Destruction, p. 54.

the Talks had achieved.

Fourth, the Talks have demonstrated that North Korea cannot always get away with its acts of defying the demands of the international community. When North Korea launched a long-range missile in July 2006, the United Nations Security Council adopted a resolution condemning it. Another resolution 1718 was adopted after Pyongyang's nuclear test in October 2006. The second resolution containing harsher measures of sanction was unanimously adopted only five days after the test. The rapidity and unanimity with which the resolution was passed was an unmistakable warning to Pyongyang that its act of defiance would carry a high price tag. Later, Pyongyang did continue with the launching of the missiles and another round of nuclear test in April and May 2009, but each time the international community became more united and determined to confront North Korea with the consequences. After the second nuclear test on 25 May 2009, some in the U.S. Congress suggested that Pyongyang should be sent back to the U.S. list of the states supporting terrorism and trading with the enemies.²⁸ Pyongyang had worked very hard to get out of these lists and finally succeeded in late 2008 shortly before the end of President Bush's second term. For North Korea to be released from these lists is important not only for its obtaining financial assistance from the international organizations like the World Bank and the Asian Development Bank but also for political reconciliation with the U.S. to begin in earnest. Legal prohibitions aside, it would be politically difficult for the U.S. to negotiate full diplomatic normalization with a country it designated a state sponsoring terror and trading with the enemies.

(5) ASSESSING CHINA'S STRATEGIC CALCULUS AND ITS CONTRIBUTIONS

In achieving these, China made valuable contributions. The role it played was multiple. China was not merely the host of the Six-Party Talks. It played the role of an organizer, a mediator, a broker, a coordinator, and a facilitator. As Anne Wu pointed out, one of the problems with China in the Six-Party Talks was exactly this multiplicity of its roles: mixing up the roles did not help China as an honest broker of

-

²⁸ New York Times, 5 June 2009; Chosun Ilbo, 7 June 2009.

the negotiation.²⁹ Whatever it was, in playing these roles, China was mostly cautious, prudent, timid, and at the same determined and proactive, often inviting complaints and criticisms from some members of the Talks. But before we discuss China's role and contribution, we will first examine its motivations.

In engaging itself in the Six-Party Talks, China appeared to have considered several factors. First, there was China's new foreign and security policy.³⁰ Emerging in the late 1990s with President Jiang Zemin introducing the new security concept, China's new foreign and security policy envisioned Beijing more actively embracing the existing regional and global regimes of cooperation. It was a strategy of the infrasystem rise, which Beijing believed was the best approach for its rise and arrival as a great responsible power (fuzeren de daguo). China's suspicion of the west did not completely disappear but compared to the 1990s its policy became much more positive, confident and comfortable in reaching out for and sharing responsibilities with other major powers including the U.S. In the case of the Korean peninsula and Northeast Asia, the strategy envisioned China's acceptance of the U.S. presence as a predominant power and a policy of actively cooperating with the U.S. and other nations in the region in shaping and enhancing a new post-Cold War regional order. The second phase of North Korea's nuclear crisis became a test for this policy Beijing was promoting. Also, the importance of the timing was unmistakable. It was around the same time as the outbreak of the Pyongyang's HEU programme in later 2002 that Beijing under the new fourth generation leadership headed by Hu Jintao began to make strenuous efforts in stressing the peaceful nature of its rise and the potential contributions it could make to the international and regional community. Beijing's new policy was designed not merely to emphasize the virtue of modesty and humility to hide its growing potential as a great power (taokang yanghui): it was to admit and embrace the inevitable interdependence of China's peace and development (heping

²⁹ Wu Xiaohui (Anne), "China and the U.S. beyond the Korean Peninsula, The Bigger Power Game", in *Nonproliferation Review*, Vol. 13, No. 2, July 2006; Qian Cheng and Wu Xiaohui, "The Art of Mediating Regional Conflict in Asia: Chinese Experience of the Nuclear Crisis on the Korean Peninsula", *Asian Affairs*, No. 29, 2009.

the Korean Peninsula", *Asian Affairs*, No. 29, 2009.

30 On China's new diplomacy and strategy, David Shambaugh, "China Engages Asia: Reshaping the Regional Order", *International Security*, Vol. 29, No. 3 (Winter 2004/5); Mingjiang Li, "Explaining China's Proactive Engagement in Asia", *Living with China: Regional States and China through Crises and Turning Points*, Shiping Tang, Minjiang Li and Amitav Acharya (Eds.), Palgrave, 2009, pp. 17–38; "Ambassadorial Conference", *China Brief*, November 2009.

fazan) with that of the outside world. A new era of diplomacy was to begin in which China would reach out to the world (zou chu qu), not merely passively receiving from abroad (*yin jin lai*).

Another important factor related to China's proactive role was the request from the U.S. As Pyongyang began to take the escalatory actions, President Bush reportedly called his Chinese counterpart, President Jiang Zemin, asking his help in harnessing North Korea. Earlier, the two presidents met in Crawford, Texas, in October 2002 as Bush invited the Chinese president as his special guest at his private ranch, an unmistakable sign of the warm personal friendship between the two leaders as well as the expanding cooperative partnership between the two governments. There, in an informal atmosphere, the two presidents discussed the global and regional issues of mutual concern. Although we do not know what had transpired at the ranch, it would not be unreasonable to assume that the agenda they discussed included North Korea's nuclear problem. The timing of the visit is important. Kelly's confrontation with Kang Suk-joo over the HEU programme took place on 9 October and Jiang met Bush on 25 October, just about two weeks later. By the time Bush met Jiang, he must have had a full report on the meeting Kelly had with Kang in Pyongyang. Kelly already returned to Washington and Bush had a full report of Kelly's trip and the confrontational encounter he had with Kang. According to a report, Bush asked Jiang to be more engaged with North Korea in resolving the nuclear problem while Jiang sought Bush's commitment on Taiwan. 31 Jiang himself described the meeting as a "constructive and productive in-depth discussion on bi-lateral relations and other issues of common concerns". The meeting had a special meaning for Jiang who, having inherited tense and difficult U.S.-PRC relations as he assumed the state presidency of the PRC in 1993, extended so much efforts to improve them. The major issue was Taiwan where its new president Chen Shui-bien, in office during 2000-2008, actively searched for independence. Jiang sought Bush's cooperation on this issue and largely succeeded. Now, it was Bush's turn to ask for Jiang's assistance in

David E. Sanger, *The Inheritance: The World Obama Confronts and the Challenges to American Power*, Harmony Books, New York, 2009, pp. 309–311.

^{32 &}quot;Jiang: Talks with Bush Constructive and Productive", China Through A Lens, Top News, in

 $[\]frac{http://www.china.org.cn/english/2002/)ct/46863.htm;}{http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/topics/3719/3721/t19081.htm}. for the Foreign Ministry spokesman see <math display="block">\frac{http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/topics/3719/3721/t19081.htm}{http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/topics/3719/3721/t19081.htm}.$

dealing with North Korea including its HEU programme. Some claim that the Crawford meeting marked the beginning of close cooperation between Washington and Beijing in handling the second phase of Pyongyang's nuclear crisis. While it is arguable if China's role in the second phase of North Korea's nuclear crisis was a derivative of what had been discussed at the Crawford, the need for close cooperation with the U.S., including over the Taiwan issue, appeared to have weighed significantly in Beijing's decision for active engagement.

Finally, there was the Chinese concern with the potential outbreak of serious tension and confrontation in the Korean peninsula. When the second nuclear crisis began to evolve, the military situation in other parts of the world was already very ominous. The Bush administration, bolstered by its victory of war against the Taliban forces in Afghanistan in 2001, launched a surprise attack of Iraq in March 2003, occupying Bagdad in April and declaring the conclusion of the major battle in May. Watching the war in Iraq with extreme concern, the Chinese government came to genuinely worry that North Korea could become the next target of the U.S. pre-emptive strike. In invading Iraq the U.S. did not seek the endorsement from the United Nation, demonstrating its willingness to act unilaterally if necessary. China obviously feared the possibility of a similar unilateral action by the U.S. against North Korea.

Regarding China's role and contribution, one has to admit that it was quite substantial, if not instrumental. Chinese intervention was timely and effective, at least to a degree. As pointed out earlier, China succeeded in organizing the multi-lateral talks, first the three-way and then the six-way talks, right after the crisis broke out. This prevented the crisis from further exacerbation. After the first nuclear test Pyongyang conducted in October 2006, Beijing again succeeded in bringing both North Korea and the other participants of the Six-Party Talks back to the dialogue. For this, China dispatched its senior official in charge of foreign affairs, Tang Jiaxuan, on a shuttle diplomacy to Washington, Moscow, and Pyongyang. This paid off, as Tang said on his return from Pyongyang to Beijing that his trip was "not in vain", an unusually positive remark for the cautious diplomat. Even the U.S. officials who had been critical of China's nonchalance applauded China's contributions saying that "now China has become a

Perhaps, the finest moment came earlier on 19 September 2005 when the joint statement on the principles of the negotiation was agreed at the fourth round of the Six-Party Talks. The statement contained in a comprehensive manner what the participants would undertake towards the final settlement of North Korea's nuclear quandary. It was an outline of verbal commitments by the individual participants to be followed by actions later on. It was here that Pyongyang confirmed its commitments to complete and verify denuclearization of the Korean peninsula including the elimination of the plutonium programme and the nuclear weapons. The statement enabled the subsequent rounds of the Talks to continue to negotiate the action measures necessary for the implementation of the commitments the participants made in the statement. Had it not been for this statement, the Six-Party Talks might have lost the momentum and possibly gone into an irreversible deadlock. To realize this deal Beijing again mobilized considerable diplomatic assets in its possession and applied them on the participating nations of the Six-Party Talks, particularly on Pyongyang and Washington. To satisfy the participants Beijing drafted the statement for five times often working for long hours until early in the morning. When some still expressed reservations, Beijing gave the ultimatum: take it or leave it. 34 Fortunately, this worked and participants including the U.S. and North Korea agreed to the fifth draft. After the statement was adopted unanimously, all the participating governments applauded the statement and the role China played in it. No one can say for sure what China would have done if the ultimatum was not accepted, but it certainly shows how hard China worked for the progress of the Six-Party Talks.

Yet, after all these, the Six-Party Talks did not succeed in resolving the nuclear issue of North Korea. Whatever criterion of success one may apply, there is no denial that the issue of denuclearization remains unresolved: denuclearization has been achieved barely up to the shut-down and partial disablement; and even this is confined to facilities in Yongbyon; the uranium programme, the fissile material and the bombs are yet to be unaccounted for. The question is why it is so. Obviously, many factors have been involved. The most important could be Pyongyang's intention and strategy. As

-

³³ Chosun Ilbo, 19 October 2006.

³⁴ Pritchard, Failed Diplomacy; Kan, China and Proliferation of Weapons of Mass Destruction.

we pointed out earlier in examining the first phase and Kim Jong-il's role in it, with North Korea having determined earlier on to develop the nuclear programme for military purposes, the Six-Party Talks could hardly have been successful in persuading Pyongyang to completely give up the programme. But the question remains if China's role was sufficient. The answer to this question does not appear to be wholly positive: at least that seems to be the perception in the United States, Japan and the ROK. Despite what China did including the shuttle diplomacy, the appliance of subtle and sometimes not so subtle coercive measures like the provision of aid and oil, and the denunciation of North Korea's defiant acts at the UN Security Council deliberations, Beijing invariably chose to side with Pyongyang and refused to join in any action that could destabilize the status quo in the Korean peninsula. As time passed, China's indulgence and patronization of Pyongyang's provocative actions seems to have become more acquiescent. China may believe that this was inevitable and necessary for maintaining peace and stability in the Korean peninsula but also to continue the diplomatic efforts to resolve the nuclear issue. But often there were occasions when China's motivations appeared more to safeguard its own interests. By engaging in acts of patronizing North Korea, China may commit at least two mistakes: giving a wrong signal to Pyongyang and sacrificing the long-term goals for the near-term interests. China's reaction in the wake of North Korea's nuclear test could be an example.

China was angry, even furious when North Korea conducted the nuclear tests. After the first test in October 2006, a Chinese scholar said that Pyongyang just slapped Beijing on its face. Some even said North Korea spat on China. Before the test, Hu Jintao gave a public warning to Pyongyang not to go ahead with the test. That was one day before the test and the occasion was a joint press conference with the new Japanese Premier who came to Beijing to start a new relationship with China. Many depicted this as a historic journey to break the ice and bring a new era to the bi-lateral ties between Beijing and Tokyo. Also, earlier in October 2005, Hu went to North Korea on a first official visit as the state president of the PRC and the secretary-general of the CCP. There he discussed with Kim Jong-il "various issues of mutual concern" which probably included the nuclear issue of the North. His trip was

³⁵ On Chinese policy to North Korea, including its reaction to Pyongyang's nuclear test, see

proceeded by visits by such high ranking Chinese officials as Dai Bingguo, the new state councillor of foreign affairs, Wang Jiarui who directed the CCP's relations with North Korea, and Wu Yi, the vice premier in charge of external economic relations. Dai's portfolio included the Sino-U.S. relations and the North's nuclear problem and Wu was the highest government official responsible for economic assistance to Pyongyang. Their trip suggests the possibility of China's provision of a substantial amount of aid to North Korea around this time. Yet, despite all these, Pyongyang went ahead with the nuclear test giving Hu an advance notice of only half an hour. Given these circumstances it was understandable that the first official reaction by the Chinese government was to condemn the test as a brazen and flagrant act (hanran). China never used this expression on North Korea before. It was used on such occasions when Beijing condemned the U.S. bombing of the Chinese embassy in Belgrade and the incidence over the U.S. PE-5 spy plane near the Hainan province.

But China's anger did not last long. When the UN Security Council adopted a resolution condemning the test, China urged moderation, balance, and non-military measures. This was to be repeated later during the second nuclear test Pyongyang conducted in May 2009.³⁶ China did try to persuade Pyongyang to cooperate in denuclearization. But it tried to dissuade and discourage Pyongyang from upsetting peace and stability more than to engage it in taking positive actions for denuclearization. It was more focused on maintaining the status quo than moving for a better future. Viewed in Seoul, Washington and Tokyo, such an act of indulgence and patronage by Beijing could dampen and weaken the resolve of the international community and even mislead North Korea to engage in similar acts of provocation later on.

_

Christopher Twomey, "Explaining Chinese Foreign Policy toward North Korea: Navigating between the Scylla and Charybdis of proliferation and instability", *Journal of Contemporary China* (2008), 17(56), August, 401–423; Bonnie S. Glaser and Wang Liang, "North Korea: The Beginning of a China-U.S. Partnership?" *The Washington Quarterly*, Summer 2008; Gregory J. Moore, "How North Korea threatens China's interests: understanding Chinese 'duplicity' on the North Korean nuclear issue", *International Journal of the Asia-Pacific*, 2008 8(1), 1–29; David Shambaugh, "China and the Korean Peninsula: Playing for the Long Term", *The Washington Quarterly*, Spring 2003, 43–56; Bonnie S. Glaser, "China's Policy in the Wake of the Second DPRK Nuclear Test", *China Security*, Vol. 5, No. 2, 2009; Victor D. Cha, "What Do They Really Want? Obama's North Korea Conundrum", *The Washington Quarterly*, October 2009, ³⁶ On Chinese government's official response to North Korea's nuclear test of 25 May 2009,

see the comments made by the spokesman of the Foreign Ministry, Ma Chaoxi in Xinhua, 27 May 2009 in http://news.sohu.com/20090527//n264188799.shtml. This article in Chinese contains the Chinese government's official reactions to North Korea on other occasions too.

(6) CONCLUSION

This paper suggests that China's role in resolving the nuclear issue in the Korean peninsula, while valuable and substantial, has certain limitations. The priority goal China pursues is the assurance of peace and stability. The goal of denuclearizing the Korean peninsula is important and China does not disagree to this. Yet, this goal of denuclearization may be pursued only under the condition that peace and stability is not disrupted. China did try to persuade North Korea to give up the nuclear programme but when the latter presented strong opposition, then China stepped back fearing that North Korea might react in a way that could endanger the already volatile situation there. China did try a number of approaches including a soft way with economic incentives and a more coercive method of exerting pressure and holding back the material rewards Pyongyang desperately needs, but the overriding principle was invariably the priority on "peace and stability'. This has been demonstrated many times during the Six-Party Talks. As many pointed out, China fears what might inevitably follow from the collapse of peace and stability. One such consequence might be a massive rush of the North Korean refugees crossing the border into its northeastern provinces where about two million ethnic Korean Chinese reside. There are other consequences Beijing has strong strategic interests in avoiding. For instance, an eruption of violence and military conflict in Korea would force Beijing to divert its attention and resources away from domestic economic priorities. Also, its relations with the U.S., Japan and the ROK would suffer more than it would when the goal of denuclearization is not achieved but still peace and stability is maintained. That seems to be the strategic balance sheet China has in Korea in pursuing what is basically a policy of the status quo.

But serious and important questions remain. For instance, does the breakdown of the status quo have always to be an outbreak of a war in the peninsula? How far does China believe its policy of preferring the status quo can continue without a more fundamental change in North Korea? What does China think would be the impacts of a nuclear-capable North Korea on the strategic dynamics in the Korean peninsula and Northeast Asia? That is, what implications for its grand strategy does China envision if the stalemate in North Korea's nuclear conundrum continues? This paper did not

attempt to seek answers to these questions. It is not clear whether even China has the answers. But sooner or later China will have to come up with answers to these questions. Otherwise, its role and contribution will have to be continuously incomplete and unsuccessful. Efforts to find the answers will have to consider a wide variety of uncertain future including the future of North Korea where an unusual type of power transition seems to be underway. But the Chinese attempt to find out the answers may require painful and candid soul searching of the strategic goals it prefers to pursue and its place in the emerging regional and global strategic architecture. This is an unfulfilled task for China as it confronts a new post-cold war era where its rise will be a key component. Our analysis in this paper seems to indicate that so far China is hesitant and reluctant to embrace the confrontations.

RSIS Working Paper Series

1.	Vietnam-China Relations Since The End of The Cold War Ang Cheng Guan	(1998)
2.	Multilateral Security Cooperation in the Asia-Pacific Region: Prospects and Possibilities Desmond Ball	(1999)
3.	Reordering Asia: "Cooperative Security" or Concert of Powers? Amitav Acharya	(1999)
4.	The South China Sea Dispute re-visited Ang Cheng Guan	(1999)
5.	Continuity and Change In Malaysian Politics: Assessing the Buildup to the 1999-2000 General Elections Joseph Liow Chin Yong	(1999)
6.	'Humanitarian Intervention in Kosovo' as Justified, Executed and Mediated by NATO: Strategic Lessons for Singapore <i>Kumar Ramakrishna</i>	(2000)
7.	Taiwan's Future: Mongolia or Tibet? Chien-peng (C.P.) Chung	(2001)
8.	Asia-Pacific Diplomacies: Reading Discontinuity in Late-Modern Diplomatic Practice <i>Tan See Seng</i>	(2001)
9.	Framing "South Asia": Whose Imagined Region? Sinderpal Singh	(2001)
10.	Explaining Indonesia's Relations with Singapore During the New Order Period: The Case of Regime Maintenance and Foreign Policy Terence Lee Chek Liang	(2001)
11.	Human Security: Discourse, Statecraft, Emancipation Tan See Seng	(2001)
12.	Globalization and its Implications for Southeast Asian Security: A Vietnamese Perspective Nguyen Phuong Binh	(2001)
13.	Framework for Autonomy in Southeast Asia's Plural Societies Miriam Coronel Ferrer	(2001)
14.	Burma: Protracted Conflict, Governance and Non-Traditional Security Issues <i>Ananda Rajah</i>	(2001)
15.	Natural Resources Management and Environmental Security in Southeast Asia: Case Study of Clean Water Supplies in Singapore <i>Kog Yue Choong</i>	(2001)
16.	Crisis and Transformation: ASEAN in the New Era Etel Solingen	(2001)
17.	Human Security: East Versus West? Amitav Acharya	(2001)
18.	Asian Developing Countries and the Next Round of WTO Negotiations Barry Desker	(2001)

19.	Multilateralism, Neo-liberalism and Security in Asia: The Role of the Asia Pacific Economic Co-operation Forum <i>Ian Taylor</i>	(2001)
20.	Humanitarian Intervention and Peacekeeping as Issues for Asia-Pacific Security Derek McDougall	(2001)
21.	Comprehensive Security: The South Asian Case S.D. Muni	(2002)
22.	The Evolution of China's Maritime Combat Doctrines and Models: 1949-2001 <i>You Ji</i>	(2002)
23.	The Concept of Security Before and After September 11 a. The Contested Concept of Security Steve Smith	(2002)
	b. Security and Security Studies After September 11: Some Preliminary Reflections <i>Amitav Acharya</i>	
24.	Democratisation In South Korea And Taiwan: The Effect Of Social Division On Inter-Korean and Cross-Strait Relations Chien-peng (C.P.) Chung	(2002)
25.	Understanding Financial Globalisation Andrew Walter	(2002)
26.	911, American Praetorian Unilateralism and the Impact on State-Society Relations in Southeast Asia <i>Kumar Ramakrishna</i>	(2002)
27.	Great Power Politics in Contemporary East Asia: Negotiating Multipolarity or Hegemony? <i>Tan See Seng</i>	(2002)
28.	What Fear Hath Wrought: Missile Hysteria and The Writing of "America" Tan See Seng	(2002)
29.	International Responses to Terrorism: The Limits and Possibilities of Legal Control of Terrorism by Regional Arrangement with Particular Reference to ASEAN <i>Ong Yen Nee</i>	(2002)
30.	Reconceptualizing the PLA Navy in Post – Mao China: Functions, Warfare, Arms, and Organization <i>Nan Li</i>	(2002)
31.	Attempting Developmental Regionalism Through AFTA: The Domestics Politics – Domestic Capital Nexus Helen E S Nesadurai	(2002)
32.	11 September and China: Opportunities, Challenges, and Warfighting <i>Nan Li</i>	(2002)
33.	Islam and Society in Southeast Asia after September 11 Barry Desker	(2002)
34.	Hegemonic Constraints: The Implications of September 11 For American Power Evelyn Goh	(2002)
35.	Not Yet All AboardBut Already All At Sea Over Container Security Initiative <i>Irvin Lim</i>	(2002)

36.	Financial Liberalization and Prudential Regulation in East Asia: Still Perverse? Andrew Walter	(2002)
37.	Indonesia and The Washington Consensus Premjith Sadasivan	(2002)
38.	The Political Economy of FDI Location: Why Don't Political Checks and Balances and Treaty Constraints Matter? Andrew Walter	(2002)
39.	The Securitization of Transnational Crime in ASEAN Ralf Emmers	(2002)
40.	Liquidity Support and The Financial Crisis: The Indonesian Experience J Soedradjad Djiwandono	(2002)
41.	A UK Perspective on Defence Equipment Acquisition David Kirkpatrick	(2003)
42.	Regionalisation of Peace in Asia: Experiences and Prospects of ASEAN, ARF and UN Partnership Mely C. Anthony	(2003)
43.	The WTO In 2003: Structural Shifts, State-Of-Play And Prospects For The Doha Round Razeen Sally	(2003)
44.	Seeking Security In The Dragon's Shadow: China and Southeast Asia In The Emerging Asian Order <i>Amitav Acharya</i>	(2003)
45.	Deconstructing Political Islam In Malaysia: UMNO'S Response To PAS' Religio-Political Dialectic Joseph Liow	(2003)
46.	The War On Terror And The Future of Indonesian Democracy <i>Tatik S. Hafidz</i>	(2003)
47.	Examining The Role of Foreign Assistance in Security Sector Reforms: The Indonesian Case <i>Eduardo Lachica</i>	(2003)
48.	Sovereignty and The Politics of Identity in International Relations <i>Adrian Kuah</i>	(2003)
49.	Deconstructing Jihad; Southeast Asia Contexts Patricia Martinez	(2003)
50.	The Correlates of Nationalism in Beijing Public Opinion Alastair Iain Johnston	(2003)
51.	In Search of Suitable Positions' in the Asia Pacific: Negotiating the US-China Relationship and Regional Security <i>Evelyn Goh</i>	(2003)
52.	American Unilaterism, Foreign Economic Policy and the 'Securitisation' of Globalisation <i>Richard Higgott</i>	(2003)

53.	Fireball on the Water: Naval Force Protection-Projection, Coast Guarding, Customs Border Security & Multilateral Cooperation in Rolling Back the Global Waves of Terror from the Sea <i>Irvin Lim</i>	(2003)
54.	Revisiting Responses To Power Preponderance: Going Beyond The Balancing-Bandwagoning Dichotomy Chong Ja Ian	(2003)
55.	Pre-emption and Prevention: An Ethical and Legal Critique of the Bush Doctrine and Anticipatory Use of Force In Defence of the State <i>Malcolm Brailey</i>	(2003)
56.	The Indo-Chinese Enlargement of ASEAN: Implications for Regional Economic Integration Helen E S Nesadurai	(2003)
57.	The Advent of a New Way of War: Theory and Practice of Effects Based Operation <i>Joshua Ho</i>	(2003)
58.	Critical Mass: Weighing in on Force Transformation & Speed Kills Post-Operation Iraqi Freedom Irvin Lim	(2004)
59.	Force Modernisation Trends in Southeast Asia Andrew Tan	(2004)
60.	Testing Alternative Responses to Power Preponderance: Buffering, Binding, Bonding and Beleaguering in the Real World <i>Chong Ja Ian</i>	(2004)
61.	Outlook on the Indonesian Parliamentary Election 2004 Irman G. Lanti	(2004)
62.	Globalization and Non-Traditional Security Issues: A Study of Human and Drug Trafficking in East Asia Ralf Emmers	(2004)
63.	Outlook for Malaysia's 11 th General Election Joseph Liow	(2004)
64.	Not <i>Many</i> Jobs Take a Whole Army: Special Operations Forces and The Revolution in Military Affairs. <i>Malcolm Brailey</i>	(2004)
65.	Technological Globalisation and Regional Security in East Asia J.D. Kenneth Boutin	(2004)
66.	UAVs/UCAVS – Missions, Challenges, and Strategic Implications for Small and Medium Powers Manjeet Singh Pardesi	(2004)
67.	Singapore's Reaction to Rising China: Deep Engagement and Strategic Adjustment <i>Evelyn Goh</i>	(2004)
68.	The Shifting Of Maritime Power And The Implications For Maritime Security In East Asia <i>Joshua Ho</i>	(2004)
69.	China In The Mekong River Basin: The Regional Security Implications of Resource Development On The Lancang Jiang	(2004)

70.	Examining the Defence Industrialization-Economic Growth Relationship: The Case of Singapore Adrian Kuah and Bernard Loo	(2004)
71.	"Constructing" The Jemaah Islamiyah Terrorist: A Preliminary Inquiry Kumar Ramakrishna	(2004)
72.	Malaysia and The United States: Rejecting Dominance, Embracing Engagement Helen E S Nesadurai	(2004)
73.	The Indonesian Military as a Professional Organization: Criteria and Ramifications for Reform John Bradford	(2005)
74.	Martime Terrorism in Southeast Asia: A Risk Assessment Catherine Zara Raymond	(2005)
75.	Southeast Asian Maritime Security In The Age Of Terror: Threats, Opportunity, And Charting The Course Forward John Bradford	(2005)
76.	Deducing India's Grand Strategy of Regional Hegemony from Historical and Conceptual Perspectives Manjeet Singh Pardesi	(2005)
77.	Towards Better Peace Processes: A Comparative Study of Attempts to Broker Peace with MNLF and GAM <i>S P Harish</i>	(2005)
78.	Multilateralism, Sovereignty and Normative Change in World Politics Amitav Acharya	(2005)
79.	The State and Religious Institutions in Muslim Societies <i>Riaz Hassan</i>	(2005)
80.	On Being Religious: Patterns of Religious Commitment in Muslim Societies <i>Riaz Hassan</i>	(2005)
81.	The Security of Regional Sea Lanes Joshua Ho	(2005)
82.	Civil-Military Relationship and Reform in the Defence Industry <i>Arthur S Ding</i>	(2005)
83.	How Bargaining Alters Outcomes: Bilateral Trade Negotiations and Bargaining Strategies <i>Deborah Elms</i>	(2005)
84.	Great Powers and Southeast Asian Regional Security Strategies: Omni-enmeshment, Balancing and Hierarchical Order <i>Evelyn Goh</i>	(2005)
85.	Global Jihad, Sectarianism and The Madrassahs in Pakistan Ali Riaz	(2005)
86.	Autobiography, Politics and Ideology in Sayyid Qutb's Reading of the Qur'an <i>Umej Bhatia</i>	(2005)

87.	Maritime Disputes in the South China Sea: Strategic and Diplomatic Status Quo <i>Ralf Emmers</i>	(2005)
88.	China's Political Commissars and Commanders: Trends & Dynamics Srikanth Kondapalli	(2005)
89.	Piracy in Southeast Asia New Trends, Issues and Responses Catherine Zara Raymond	(2005)
90.	Geopolitics, Grand Strategy and the Bush Doctrine Simon Dalby	(2005)
91.	Local Elections and Democracy in Indonesia: The Case of the Riau Archipelago Nankyung Choi	(2005)
92.	The Impact of RMA on Conventional Deterrence: A Theoretical Analysis Manjeet Singh Pardesi	(2005)
93.	Africa and the Challenge of Globalisation Jeffrey Herbst	(2005)
94.	The East Asian Experience: The Poverty of 'Picking Winners Barry Desker and Deborah Elms	(2005)
95.	Bandung And The Political Economy Of North-South Relations: Sowing The Seeds For Revisioning International Society Helen E S Nesadurai	(2005)
96.	Re-conceptualising the Military-Industrial Complex: A General Systems Theory Approach <i>Adrian Kuah</i>	(2005)
97.	Food Security and the Threat From Within: Rice Policy Reforms in the Philippines <i>Bruce Tolentino</i>	(2006)
98.	Non-Traditional Security Issues: Securitisation of Transnational Crime in Asia <i>James Laki</i>	(2006)
99.	Securitizing/Desecuritizing the Filipinos' 'Outward Migration Issue'in the Philippines' Relations with Other Asian Governments <i>José N. Franco, Jr.</i>	(2006)
100.	Securitization Of Illegal Migration of Bangladeshis To India Josy Joseph	(2006)
101.	Environmental Management and Conflict in Southeast Asia – Land Reclamation and its Political Impact Kog Yue-Choong	(2006)
102.	Securitizing border-crossing: The case of marginalized stateless minorities in the Thai-Burma Borderlands Mika Toyota	(2006)
103.	The Incidence of Corruption in India: Is the Neglect of Governance Endangering Human Security in South Asia? Shabnam Mallick and Rajarshi Sen	(2006)
104.	The LTTE's Online Network and its Implications for Regional Security Shyam Tekwani	(2006)

105.	The Korean War June-October 1950: Inchon and Stalin In The "Trigger Vs Justification" Debate Tan Kwoh Jack	(2006)
106.	International Regime Building in Southeast Asia: ASEAN Cooperation against the Illicit Trafficking and Abuse of Drugs <i>Ralf Emmers</i>	(2006)
107.	Changing Conflict Identities: The case of the Southern Thailand Discord S P Harish	(2006)
108.	Myanmar and the Argument for Engagement: A Clash of Contending Moralities? Christopher B Roberts	(2006)
109.	TEMPORAL DOMINANCE Military Transformation and the Time Dimension of Strategy Edwin Seah	(2006)
110.	Globalization and Military-Industrial Transformation in South Asia: An Historical Perspective <i>Emrys Chew</i>	(2006)
111.	UNCLOS and its Limitations as the Foundation for a Regional Maritime Security Regime Sam Bateman	(2006)
112.	Freedom and Control Networks in Military Environments Paul T Mitchell	(2006)
113.	Rewriting Indonesian History The Future in Indonesia's Past Kwa Chong Guan	(2006)
114.	Twelver Shi'ite Islam: Conceptual and Practical Aspects Christoph Marcinkowski	(2006)
115.	Islam, State and Modernity : Muslim Political Discourse in Late 19 th and Early 20 th century India <i>Iqbal Singh Sevea</i>	(2006)
116.	'Voice of the Malayan Revolution': The Communist Party of Malaya's Struggle for Hearts and Minds in the 'Second Malayan Emergency' (1969-1975) Ong Wei Chong	(2006)
117.	"From Counter-Society to Counter-State: Jemaah Islamiyah According to PUPJI" Elena Pavlova	(2006)
118.	The Terrorist Threat to Singapore's Land Transportation Infrastructure: A Preliminary Enquiry Adam Dolnik	(2006)
119.	The Many Faces of Political Islam Mohammed Ayoob	(2006)
120.	Facets of Shi'ite Islam in Contemporary Southeast Asia (I): Thailand and Indonesia <i>Christoph Marcinkowski</i>	(2006)
121.	Facets of Shi'ite Islam in Contemporary Southeast Asia (II): Malaysia and Singapore <i>Christoph Marcinkowski</i>	(2006)

122.	Towards a History of Malaysian Ulama Mohamed Nawab	(2007)
123.	Islam and Violence in Malaysia Ahmad Fauzi Abdul Hamid	(2007)
124.	Between Greater Iran and Shi'ite Crescent: Some Thoughts on the Nature of Iran's Ambitions in the Middle East <i>Christoph Marcinkowski</i>	(2007)
125.	Thinking Ahead: Shi'ite Islam in Iraq and its Seminaries (hawzah 'ilmiyyah) Christoph Marcinkowski	(2007)
126.	The China Syndrome: Chinese Military Modernization and the Rearming of Southeast Asia <i>Richard A. Bitzinger</i>	(2007)
127.	Contested Capitalism: Financial Politics and Implications for China <i>Richard Carney</i>	(2007)
128.	Sentinels of Afghan Democracy: The Afghan National Army Samuel Chan	(2007)
129.	The De-escalation of the Spratly Dispute in Sino-Southeast Asian Relations <i>Ralf Emmers</i>	(2007)
130.	War, Peace or Neutrality: An Overview of Islamic Polity's Basis of Inter-State Relations Muhammad Haniff Hassan	(2007)
131.	Mission Not So Impossible: The AMM and the Transition from Conflict to Peace in Aceh, 2005–2006 Kirsten E. Schulze	(2007)
132.	Comprehensive Security and Resilience in Southeast Asia: ASEAN's Approach to Terrorism and Sea Piracy Ralf Emmers	(2007)
133.	The Ulama in Pakistani Politics Mohamed Nawab	(2007)
134.	China's Proactive Engagement in Asia: Economics, Politics and Interactions <i>Li Mingjiang</i>	(2007)
135.	The PLA's Role in China's Regional Security Strategy <i>Qi Dapeng</i>	(2007)
136.	War As They Knew It: Revolutionary War and Counterinsurgency in Southeast Asia Ong Wei Chong	(2007)
137.	Indonesia's Direct Local Elections: Background and Institutional Framework <i>Nankyung Choi</i>	(2007)
138.	Contextualizing Political Islam for Minority Muslims Muhammad Haniff bin Hassan	(2007)
139.	Ngruki Revisited: Modernity and Its Discontents at the Pondok Pesantren al-Mukmin of Ngruki, Surakarta Farish A. Noor	(2007)
140.	Globalization: Implications of and for the Modern / Post-modern Navies of the Asia Pacific Geoffrey Till	(2007)

141.	Comprehensive Maritime Domain Awareness: An Idea Whose Time Has Come? <i>Irvin Lim Fang Jau</i>	(2007)
142.	Sulawesi: Aspirations of Local Muslims Rohaiza Ahmad Asi	(2007)
143.	Islamic Militancy, Sharia, and Democratic Consolidation in Post-Suharto Indonesia <i>Noorhaidi Hasan</i>	(2007)
144.	Crouching Tiger, Hidden Dragon: The Indian Ocean and The Maritime Balance of Power in Historical Perspective <i>Emrys Chew</i>	(2007)
145.	New Security Dimensions in the Asia Pacific Barry Desker	(2007)
146.	Japan's Economic Diplomacy towards East Asia: Fragmented Realism and Naïve Liberalism Hidetaka Yoshimatsu	(2007)
147.	U.S. Primacy, Eurasia's New Strategic Landscape, and the Emerging Asian Order <i>Alexander L. Vuving</i>	(2007)
148.	The Asian Financial Crisis and ASEAN's Concept of Security Yongwook RYU	(2008)
149.	Security in the South China Sea: China's Balancing Act and New Regional Dynamics <i>Li Mingjiang</i>	(2008)
150.	The Defence Industry in the Post-Transformational World: Implications for the United States and Singapore <i>Richard A Bitzinger</i>	(2008)
151.	The Islamic Opposition in Malaysia: New Trajectories and Directions Mohamed Fauz Abdul Hamid	(2008)
152.	Thinking the Unthinkable: The Modernization and Reform of Islamic Higher Education in Indonesia Farish A Noor	(2008)
153.	Outlook for Malaysia's 12th General Elections Mohamed Nawab Mohamed Osman, Shahirah Mahmood and Joseph Chinyong Liow	(2008)
154.	The use of SOLAS Ship Security Alert Systems Thomas Timlen	(2008)
155.	Thai-Chinese Relations:Security and Strategic Partnership Chulacheeb Chinwanno	(2008)
156.	Sovereignty In ASEAN and The Problem of Maritime Cooperation in the South China Sea $JN\ Mak$	(2008)
157.	Sino-U.S. Competition in Strategic Arms Arthur S. Ding	(2008)
158.	Roots of Radical Sunni Traditionalism Karim Douglas Crow	(2008)
159.	Interpreting Islam On Plural Society Muhammad Haniff Hassan	(2008)

160.	Towards a Middle Way Islam in Southeast Asia: Contributions of the Gülen Movement Mohamed Nawab Mohamed Osman	(2008)
161.	Spoilers, Partners and Pawns: Military Organizational Behaviour and Civil-Military Relations in Indonesia	(2008)
162.	Evan A. Laksmana The Securitization of Human Trafficking in Indonesia Rizal Sukma	(2008)
163.	The Hindu Rights Action Force (HINDRAF) of Malaysia: Communitarianism Across Borders? Farish A. Noor	(2008)
164.	A Merlion at the Edge of an Afrasian Sea: Singapore's Strategic Involvement in the Indian Ocean <i>Emrys Chew</i>	(2008)
165.	Soft Power in Chinese Discourse: Popularity and Prospect Li Mingjiang	(2008)
166.	Singapore's Sovereign Wealth Funds: The Politcal Risk of Overseas Investments Friedrich Wu	(2008)
167.	The Internet in Indonesia: Development and Impact of Radical Websites Jennifer Yang Hui	(2008)
168.	Beibu Gulf: Emerging Sub-regional Integration between China and ASEAN Gu Xiaosong and Li Mingjiang	(2009)
169.	Islamic Law In Contemporary Malaysia: Prospects and Problems Ahmad Fauzi Abdul Hamid	(2009)
170.	"Indonesia's Salafist Sufis" Julia Day Howell	(2009)
171.	Reviving the Caliphate in the Nusantara: Hizbut Tahrir Indonesia's Mobilization Strategy and Its Impact in Indonesia Mohamed Nawab Mohamed Osman	(2009)
172.	Islamizing Formal Education: Integrated Islamic School and a New Trend in Formal Education Institution in Indonesia Noorhaidi Hasan	(2009)
173.	The Implementation of Vietnam-China Land Border Treaty: Bilateral and Regional Implications Do Thi Thuy	(2009)
174.	The Tablighi Jama'at Movement in the Southern Provinces of Thailand Today: Networks and Modalities Farish A. Noor	(2009)
175.	The Spread of the Tablighi Jama'at Across Western, Central and Eastern Java and the role of the Indian Muslim Diaspora Farish A. Noor	(2009)
176.	Significance of Abu Dujana and Zarkasih's Verdict Nurfarahislinda Binte Mohamed Ismail, V. Arianti and Jennifer Yang Hui	(2009)
177.	The Perils of Consensus: How ASEAN's Meta-Regime Undermines Economic and Environmental Cooperation	(2009)

178.	The Capacities of Coast Guards to deal with Maritime Challenges in Southeast Asia Prabhakaran Paleri	(2009)
179.	China and Asian Regionalism: Pragmatism Hinders Leadership <i>Li Mingjiang</i>	(2009)
180.	Livelihood Strategies Amongst Indigenous Peoples in the Central Cardamom Protected Forest, Cambodia <i>Long Sarou</i>	(2009)
181.	Human Trafficking in Cambodia: Reintegration of the Cambodian illegal migrants from Vietnam and Thailand <i>Neth Naro</i>	(2009)
182.	The Philippines as an Archipelagic and Maritime Nation: Interests, Challenges, and Perspectives Mary Ann Palma	(2009)
183.	The Changing Power Distribution in the South China Sea: Implications for Conflict Management and Avoidance <i>Ralf Emmers</i>	(2009)
184.	Islamist Party, Electoral Politics and Da'wa Mobilization among Youth: The Prosperous Justice Party (PKS) in Indonesia <i>Noorhaidi Hasan</i>	(2009)
185.	U.S. Foreign Policy and Southeast Asia: From Manifest Destiny to Shared Destiny <i>Emrys Chew</i>	(2009)
186.	Different Lenses on the Future: U.S. and Singaporean Approaches to Strategic Planning Justin Zorn	(2009)
187.	Converging Peril: Climate Change and Conflict in the Southern Philippines J. Jackson Ewing	(2009)
188.	Informal Caucuses within the WTO: Singapore in the "Invisibles Group" Barry Desker	(2009)
189.	The ASEAN Regional Forum and Preventive Diplomacy: A Failure in Practice Ralf Emmers and See Seng Tan	(2009)
190.	How Geography Makes Democracy Work Richard W. Carney	(2009)
191.	The Arrival and Spread of the <i>Tablighi Jama'at</i> In West Papua (Irian Jaya), Indonesia	(2010)
192.	Farish A. Noor The Korean Peninsula in China's Grand Strategy: China's Role in dealing with North Korea's Nuclear Quandary Chung Chong Wook	(2010)